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ABSTRACT

This qualitative study examined domestic abuse in

conservative Christian communities in order to more fully
understand abused women's experiences and to identify
effective interventions for this underserved population.

Existing data suggest that conservative Christian women
encounter unique obstacles which often prevent them from

getting the help and support they need. Conservative
Christian women who have been victims of domestic abuse
were interviewed and asked about the types of abuse they

experienced, the response to revelation of the abuse, the

type of support they received, and what they believe the
Christian community should be doing differently to
effectively help women who are being abused in their
marriages. This study found that the biblical teachings

on divorce and submission were two primary factors

contributing to Christian women staying in abusive
marriages. In addition, the results supported existing

data suggesting that often the Christian community

encourages the abuse victim to stay in the relationship,
and that clergy tend to be ill equipped to handle

domestic abuse. It is hoped that these findings will

enable mental health professionals and the religious

community to better understand the unique dynamics of
abuse in conservative Christian communities, and to

generate culturally relevant and effective interventions.
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CHAPTER ONE
INTRODUCTION

This chapter will provide general background

information about varying types of domestic abuse and the
possible intersection of specific types of domestic abuse

with conservative Christian teaching and practices. It
will look at general views of abuse within the

conservative Christian religious community and will
discuss the areas in which domestic abuse within the

church is relevant to the social work field and what role
social workers and clergy currently play in regard to

this issue. Finally, the purpose of this study and a
brief overview of the type of research to be conducted

will be outlined.

Problem Statement

Domestic violence is something that impacts families
of all types. Its scourge knows no boundaries of

socio-economic status, race, or religion (Nason-Clark,
2004). Intimate Partner Violence (IPV) is defined by the
United States Department of Justice as a pattern of

behavior in any relationship that is used by one partner
to gain or maintain power and control over another
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intimate partner. It can include physical, sexual,
emotional, economic, or psychological actions or threats

that influence another person. Behaviors that intimidate,
manipulate, humiliate, isolate, frighten, terrorize,

coerce, threaten, or blame someone are also considered
forms of domestic abuse (United States Department of

Justice, n.d.). The Centers for Disease Control and
Prevention (CDC) define domestic violence as threatened,
attempted, or completed physical or sexual abuse or

emotional abuse by a current or former intimate partner

(CDC, 2008). Despite these accepted definitions of abuse,
reports exclude questions about emotional, psychological,

or economic abuse. Respondents to CDC surveys, for
example, are asked whether they have experienced physical

assault, stalking or sexual violence (CDC, 2008). The CDC
estimates that 2 million physical injuries to women are

related to IPV each year, and studies using national

probability samples estimate that at least 28% of couples
experience physical violence at some point in their
relationship (Ellison, Bartowski, & Anderson, 1999) .
Certainly the physical aspects of abuse are
damaging, but the destruction of identity, self-worth and

self-esteem that results from emotional abuse is reported
2

by most victims to be more painful and damaging than the
physical abuse of domestic violence. Understanding of the

detrimental effects of this type of mental humiliation
and manipulation has motivated lawmakers in France to

advance legislation to criminalize domestic psychological
abuse (Crumley, 2010).

According to various studies, there do appear to be
differences in the types, frequency, and severity of
abuse dependent on such variables as age, race,

education, income, sex, employment status, substance

abuse, and religious ideology (Goodlin & Dunn, 2010;
Prospero & Kim, 2009, Ellison, Bartkowski & Anderson,

1999). The seminal work on domestic violence by Johnson
(1995) was the first to determine that not all domestic
abuse is the same and that there are different
motivations, psychological, and interpersonal issues at
the root of abuse styles which result in different

patterns of behavior.
This study operates from a similar hypothetical
assumption that the root issues of motivation, as well as

psychological and interpersonal issues, along with
sociological group dynamics congeal to form a specific
type of abuse dynamic in certain religious communities.
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These distinctions may arise from the principles found in

conservative Christian arenas including a strong stigma
against divorce, emphasis on traditional gender roles

such as a woman staying home while the man is the sole
income earner, expectations of wives submitting to their
husbands, social pressure within churches to preserve the

ideal Christian family image, and a lack of understanding

among clergy about the dynamics of emotional and
psychological abuse.
The correlation between patriarchal religious

ideologies and intimate partner abuse appears to be

supported by research (Knickmeyer, Levitt, & Horne, 2010)
and one of the pioneers in the field of religion and
violence research, Nason-Clark (2000), claims that while

virtually all female victims of abuse experience adverse
effects, women who inhabit closed religious or ethnic
communities are especially vulnerable when abused. The
importance of religious faith shapes their personal

narratives and they are more likely to be silenced when
they do not receive practical and emotional support.
Consequently there are unique challenges which face

Christian women experiencing abuse in relationships and

also unique considerations for social workers,
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counselors, clergy, and other religious and secular
caregivers who provide assistance to abused religious

women (Nason-Clark, 2000).

It is particularly important to understand this

problem in more detail because what little research does
exist seems to indicate that there are many thousands of

women and children impacted, and because of the silencing
dynamics in effect, these families are not getting
effective help, support or treatment. Women suffering

from psychological abuse show virtually identical adverse
health outcomes as women experiencing physical abuse,
including asthma, headaches, fibromyalgia, chronic

fatigue, depression and suicidal ideation, eating
disorders, self-injury, and post-traumatic stress

disorder (PTSD),

(Sims, 2008; Cantor & Price, 2007). The

result can be a woman's inability to hold a job,

interference with her ability to properly care for
children, increased medical expenses for the family and
diminished overall quality of life. On a macro level,

with the millions of women estimated to be victims of

domestic abuse, this issue has huge societal

implications.
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Purpose of the Study
The purpose of this study was to better understand
the experience of conservative Christian women who are

victims of domestic abuse and to identify service

delivery strategies and interventions that could help to
benefit this underserved population. One of the
noteworthy factors about the population studied is that

it appears to differ from the demographic of those

traditionally identified with domestic violence victims

such as being under age 30, having a physical or mental
disability, poverty, lower educational levels or being

abused as a child. Rather, based on preliminary analysis,
the women in conservative Christian communities in

Southern California, including those who are experiencing
abuse in their relationships, tend to be older, educated

and financially middle to upper middle class with no

familial history of abuse. This research also attempted
to understand why this population appears to differ

demographically from the norm.

Because this subject area has very little existing

research, a qualitative inquiry utilizing in-depth

interviewing was determined to be the best opportunity
for exploration of the women's experiences of domestic
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abuse. An interview guide consisting of 28 open-ended
prompts was designed in an effort to not lead

participants to answer in a particular way. Eight women

were interviewed, with five interviews audiotaped with
participant permission and transcribed while three

participants chose to answer the survey questions in

writing. Topics covered in the prompts were informed by
general categories identified through the literature

review process, but when new topics, themes, or
categories emerged during the interview process, they

were further explored and categorized. Specific topic
areas included to whom and how women initially revealed
their domestic violence experiences; how that revelation

was received and responded to; what coping strategies

they used; help seeking patterns; what interventions or

services women received and from where; what
interventions were most effective; what obstacles, if

any, were encountered in receiving help; and personal
insights on what they believe might be beneficial to the
healing and recovery of abuse victims in the church.

Participants were obtained from snowball sampling
with initial interviewees recruited from a San Bernardino

County mega-church domestic violence support group. This
7

sampling technique is ideal for hidden or stigmatized
population. The sample size was seven women, who ranged

from 22 to 53 years of age, each of whom self-identified
as conservative Christian by answering a brief

questionnaire about their belief system relating to
inerrancy of the Bible, understanding of personal
salvation by accepting Christ as their savior, views on
the Trinity, and other primary issues that define

orthodoxy by Evangelical Protestant standards.
Significance of the Project for Social Work
This research has the potential to impact social

work in a variety of ways. Social workers often find it
difficult to work with abuse victims who are religiously
conservative because the women have a worldview that
prevents them from accepting the secular views and

solutions offered by the social workers. Clergy tend to
be the counselors of choice for these Christian women,
yet clergy are often untrained in mental health, are

reluctant to condemn abuse and often underestimate the
severity and complexity of domestic abuse. According to

research by Weaver (1993), domestic abuse is the number
one pastoral mental health problem facing the
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contemporary church. This study has the potential to

expose the silent epidemic of abuse in the church and to
provide research based evidence to clergy that they need
further education about domestic abuse and that they can

benefit from secular social services and expertise.
Social workers can gain cultural insight into the unique

views of conservative religious women so that more

effective intervention strategies can be implemented.
Many of the women who participated in this study

referenced the fact that she hoped her story would help
other women and that the process of sharing her
experiences felt healing, cathartic, empowering or in

some other way, personally beneficial.
The research focus addressed the engagement,

assessment and evaluation phases of the Generalist Model,
by examining how the Christian community reaches out to

abused women, how they and she assess her situation and
what and how she and the Church determine the best course
of action for her and her family. The majority of

participants had ideas about what could and should be

done to better help Christian women who are being abused,
and in this way the planning phase of the Generalist

Model was also addressed.
9

This study sought to find out if women in

conservative Christian communities suffering domestic
abuse encounter unique obstacles which prevent them from

getting the help needed for healing and recovery.
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CHAPTER TWO

LITERATURE REVIEW
Introduction.

Chapter Two consists of a discussion of the relevant
literature informing this study. This chapter has a

section discussing conflicting data on rates of domestic

abuse in conservative Protestant communities. This is
followed by a section outlining how religion can be a

source of support for abuse victims and then a third
section which summarizes religious barriers to support.
Finally, there is a discussion of theories guiding

conceptualization.

Conflicting Findings

There are very few studies that have examined the
experiences of abused women in relation to their

religious beliefs and participation in faith communities,
but the research that has been conducted seems to support
the hypothesis that there is a connection between the

patriarchal religious ideology found in conservative
Christian sects and domestic abuse (Knickmeyer, Levitt, &

Horne, 2010). According to Nash (2006), researchers have
suspected that conservative Protestant males are more
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likely to commit acts of Intimate Partner Violence (IPV),

but on the contrary, empirical research seems to find no
clear evidence that these men are disproportionately more
inclined to abuse their female partners than men in other

denominations. In fact, a study by Cunradi, Caetano, and
Schafer (2006), found that weekly religious attendance
among men is inversely associated with rates of IPV. This

finding was supported by another large, randomized,
national study conducted by Wang, Horne, Levitt, and

Klesges (2009), which indicated that women and their

partners who attended church regularly were less likely

to be in violent relationships and that church attendance
may serve as a protective factor from IPV for Christian

women.

While the Wang et al.

(2009) study did find

supporting evidence for church attendance as a supportive
factor, their research provided contrasting results
regarding the frequency of IPV within highly religious

communities. The figures in the Wang et al.

(2009) study

suggest that domestic abuse may actually be over 60%
higher among religious conservatives. These numbers seem

to support the assertion by Knickmeyer et al.

(2010),

that the national survey data used to investigate the
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hypothesized relationship between conservative

Protestantism and rates of domestic violence, is flawed.

Knickmeyer, et al.

(2010) asserts that these data have

been widely critiqued for using crude measurements and
also for failing to assess psychological abuse, terror,

and the processes within which the violence occurs and
that more research is clearly needed to assess the impact
of religious conservative belief systems on domestic
violence, especially in the area of psychological and

emotional abuse.
Religion as a Source of Support
In addition to weekly church attendance being
inversely associated with the perpetration of domestic

violence, several studies correlate religious commitment

with marital quality and success, including happiness and

satisfaction, adjustment and duration. Religious
congregations support marriages, offer guidance on

improving communication and resolving tensions and
conflicts, and altruistic approaches to family
relationships are encouraged. Beliefs about the sanctity
of intimate bonds within marriage and teachings about

appropriate marital conduct are reinforced and through
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public and private religious activities; there is a high
value placed on loving and caring and focusing on the
needs and welfare of others (Ellison, Bartkowski, &

Anderson, 1999).
Multiple studies have found that domestic violence
victims who are Christians use religious coping

mechanisms to reduce their psychological distress and

that these coping mechanisms can be a direct deterrent
for psychological distress (Ake & Horne, 2003) .

Researchers have stressed that the theology of the
Christian tradition supports the safety and empowerment
of battered women (Pyles, 2007). In addition, informal
networks among church women offer practical support by

reaching out to abuse victims in tangible ways, like
providing donations to women's shelters or providing

social support to women in their own churches (Pyles,
2007). Studies conducted on the roles of religion among

African American survivors of domestic abuse found that
the women who had higher level of spirituality and

religious involvement had higher levels of social support
and fewer symptoms of depression and PTSD (Watlington &

Murphy, 2006). The findings of Watlington and Murphy

(2006) provide strong empirical evidence that spiritual
14

experiences such as connection with God, gratitude,

compassion and support from God are associated with lower

levels of depressive symptoms such as sadness, pessimism
and worthlessness, even after accounting for severity of

exposure to violence, psychological aggression and
personal income.

Religion as a Barrier to Support
Researchers have suggested that specific religious
beliefs are associated with women deciding to stay in an
abusive environment. According to Wang et al.

(2009) some

Conservative Christian beliefs that can be primary
barriers to leaving an IPV relationship included the idea

that wives should submit to the authority of their
husbands, that the husband's abuse is the victim's cross
to bear, and that forgiveness, prayer and reconciliation
with abusive husbands are superior and preferable to

leaving the marriage.
The factors found by Wang et al.

(2009) have been

replicated in various quantitative and qualitative
studies, and additional factors have been identified in

ongoing research. Spiritualization of abuse has been
found to contribute uniquely to conservative religious
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women's experiences of isolation and alienation and seems
to compound the shame factor. Church communities often

expect women to forgive, reconcile with or submit to
their husbands and encourage prayer over actions to leave

(Wang et al., 2009), so often abused women stop talking
to others about what is going on because it seems futile,

or seems to her that she is being blamed for what is
going on by not praying enough or by not forgiving her

abuser. If this continues, many women report no longer
attending church to avoid the questions and the perceived
judgment, and losing their social support system. It is

primarily in the most conservative churches that there is
a heavy emphasis on women's subordination to their
husbands where abused women are advised to remain in and

pray for their husbands (Foss & Warnke, 2003). If they

decided to leave the relationship, these women often
struggled with spiritual guilt and shame because leaving

seemed to be against the church's teachings about

marriage and also against the will of God (Wang et al.,

2009). An in-depth qualitative study analysis by
Knickmeyer et al.

(2010), revealed several major themes

that promote silence and denial of domestic violence in
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Conservative Christian communities as well as resistance

or delay in leaving the abusive relationship.
One of the themes found in the Knickmeyer et al.

(2010) research was that the abusive Christian husbands
originally seemed holy, devout, protective, gentle, sweet
and supportive, so when the abuse and controlling
behaviors began, women reported finding the experience

difficult to reconcile with their husband's early

demonstrations of religious devoutness, resulting in
disbelief and denial.

Another major theme that emerged was that the

conservative Christian ideal of female submission
contributed to the man's control in the relationship and

the abuse was enabled by the woman attempting to conform
to a biblical standard of submission that she believed to
be a part of the Christian faith tradition. Wrapped up in

this concept was the biblical teaching that God hates
divorce, and 90% of the women in the study attested to
the fact that their partners used the religious teachings

about the sanctity of marriage and God's disapproval of

divorce as a means of maintaining control over the
relationship. In a separate study (Nash, 2006), one wife

described her experience of having close female relatives
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and Christian mentors advising her to have strength to
accept her husband's behavior because this is what one
accepts when one gets married.

An interesting finding was that many of the women
described themselves as being "strong willed" or

"outspoken," and this may have led them to blame

themselves for not being submissive enough. They reported
that being berated by their husbands for not submitting
the way God calls them to submit, along with their own

belief system, resulted in great psychological distress
which often manifested in physical distress and symptoms.
Thus, enforced conformity to religious standards of

submission became its own form of violence (Knickmeyer,
et al., 2010).
Women in multiple studies report somatization of

psychological distress from the abuse, with some
developing severe and chronic illnesses (Cantor & Price,

2007; Knickmeyer et al., 2010; Nash, 2006). Physical

symptoms of actual sickness or behavioral metaphors of
sickness which convey the message, "I am a weak or sick

person," have been shown to be related to human

appeasement in traumatic entrapment situations, and

somatic post traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) symptoms
18

may reflect this, according to evolutionary theory and
cross-species comparison studies done on traumatic

entrapment, including domestic abuse (Cantor & Price,
2007).
The final theme emerging from the Knickmeyer et al.

(2010) study, was that there is a great deal of social
pressure to preserve the ideal Christian family image
which leads to the creation of a facade and victims
feeling compelled to keep the abuse they are experiencing

a secret. One hundred percent of victims surveyed said
that the social pressure to maintain the ideal image of
their Christian family contributed to their keeping

silent about the abuse they were suffering. The vast

majority of the respondents also expressed the belief
that their church community denied, ignored or minimized
the reality of domestic violence in their relationship in

order to protect an ideal image of either their abusive

partner or them as a couple. Women claimed that they
learned not to tell people about the abuse after initial

disclosure was met with shaming, shunning, or
ostracizing. The need to hide problems, set aside one's

own sense of self-determination and to live up to the
expectations of the religious congregation were actively
19

communicated by church members and the greater religious

community, according to the women in the studies. In

addition to feeling ashamed, participants reported that

they felt they would have been diminished in the eyes of
others or that they would have been blamed for the abuse.
Some of the women verbalized their own denial,

initial secret-keeping, and false projection of their
perfect Christian marriage that social pressures demanded

as the very thing that made them less able to ultimately
find support. When one woman eventually disclosed the
abuse to close church friends, they wouldn't believe her.

Some women admitted to keeping the abuse a secret because

they knew they wouldn't be believed. These women, in

particular, described their husbands as master
manipulators akin to con artists who managed others'

impressions that showed him to be a great man, and a
great friend of everyone who would do anything for anyone

around him and who could do no wrong. This conviction
that no one would believe that these husbands were

capable of abusing their wives resulted in a total
silencing of their experiences, which they described as

"another type of abuse."
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Clergy members are often the ones to whom abused
wives turn for help. Pastors tend to be untrained in

mental health, offer free services and are essentially

always available, while professional mental health

services are expensive and have lengthy waiting lists.
Research reveals that clergy members are reluctant to

condemn abuse, are resistant to the phrase wife abuse
because of that phrase coming out of feminism, and prefer

to view domestic abuse as a family problem to be resolved
by the violated and the violator working in partnership
(Nason-Clark, 2000).

Social workers and other mental health professionals
who understand the dynamics of abuse can see the ethical
and practical dilemma that this view poses. By

encouraging the victim to work with the perpetrator and
not condemning the behavior, the clergy-counselor is in a

position of authority, and he is to be respected and
obeyed by a congregant. This situation is likely to

further victimize the victim, and actually put the abused
woman in a position of added vulnerability. Where
collaboration with professionals is needed most by

inexperienced pastors, it is most unlikely to occur.

Clergy also feel pressure to encourage men to attend
21

church, so pastors are reticent to criticize men or make
them feel uncomfortable about attending services by

preaching about domestic abuse. Clergy tend to regard
faithful Christians as less prone to domestic abuse than
the secular world, and if an abusive situation is brought

to their attention, their counseling tends to focus on
better communication, understanding each other's point of
view more fully and engaging in acts of kindness more

frequently.
Since reconciliation lies at the heart of the

Christian message, pastoral counseling tends to be unable
to attribute marital abuse or unhappiness to factors
outside of religious forces. By doing so, it

underestimates the complexity of what is going on and the

issue is silenced because it is not explicitly named and
condemned. Women who went to clergy for help reported

that they were given the advice to forgive and forget,
and they were also reminded of their vows to stay with

their partner for better or for worse (Manetta, Bryant,
Cavanaugh, & Gange, 2003) . If Christian women do decide

to leave an abusive relationship, many of them experience

more psychological distress than their non-religious
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counterparts because of the guilt they experience (Ake &

Horne, 2003).
According to the findings of Wang et al.

(2009),

many conservative congregations accept divorce only in

situations of adultery, and women in these communities
may be more likely to be ongoing victims of abuse because

without the support from their faith communities they

find it more difficult to exit abusive relationships. One

of the ways conservative religious women reconcile
leaving their unhealthy marriages is by reformulating
their hermeneutic regarding biblical mandates on the

social relations between men and women (Nash, 2006) . In
fact it seems that one of the most promising
interventions for social work practice lies in reframing

the biblical interpretation of passages currently

utilized in conservative Christianity to keep women in
abusive marriages.
Theories Guiding Conceptualization

There seems to be no cohesive theoretical

perspective guiding research studies in this arena. The

majority of the literature reviewed did not identify a
conceptual theoretical framework from which the study was
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conducted. Of the studies which did provide an underlying

framework, one used interpretive theory (Nash, 2006),

another used grounded theory (Knickmeyer et al., 2010),
two used empowerment theory (Busch & Valentine, 2000;

Larance & Porter, 2004); another evolutionary theory

(Cantor & Price, 2007) and feminist theory guides several

others (Nason-Clark, 2000). In fact, most of the
therapeutic approaches being utilized in limited practice

come out of a feminist theoretical framework, which has
the virtual inevitability of being rejected by the

conservative Christian community. Anything rooted in
feminism tends to be viewed as antithetical to biblical
teachings Orthodox Church, so in order to be effective in
dealing with this population it is critical to be

culturally sensitive. A framework of social ecological

theoretical framework seems to be a solid and appropriate

way to approach this research as it would likely be
non-threatening to the targeted population and the most

applicable to the topic being studied.
A social ecological framework provides a researcher

a wide lens with which to view multiple layers of

interactions, experiences, and interventions at the
individual, family, neighborhood, cultural, community,
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and institutional levels (Fondacaro & Jackson, 1999). It

is for this reason that this theoretical perspective has

been determined to be the best fit for this study.

Domestic abuse in the Christian community is a
multifaceted problem with complex psychosocial
implications. A social ecological framework allows an

acknowledgment and understanding that human behavior is

influenced by multiple levels of analysis which allows
this study to take into account social, familial,
contextual, religious, environmental and individual

factors in order to more fully understand domestic abuse
in conservative Christian relationships.

Summary
Based on the literature review there seems to be

conflicting data regarding the correlation between
conservative Christian ideology and domestic abuse. There

appear to be areas where religious doctrine and practices
provide a positive and protective factor for women
against domestic abuse and in coping with abuse.

Additionally there is data to support the idea that some

conservative Christian ideologies provide barriers to
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women receiving the help they need and may even increase

the incidences of certain types of domestic abuse.

Based on the literature review, it seems there is a
great deal of potential for social workers and other

mental health professionals to make inroads and a have

positive impact on the Conservative Christian community

in the area of domestic abuse by providing education,
intervention, support and therapy to women who may be

suffering silently and alone, and also to educate clergy
on the dynamics of domestic violence and the importance

of their biblically mandated role in defending the weak,

providing justice to the oppressed and protecting those
who cannot protect themselves.
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CHAPTER THREE

METHODS
Introduction

This section will discuss the methods used in

conducting this study. Attention will be given to the
purpose and design of the study, sampling methodology,

the data collection process, as well as the instrument
used to conduct the research. In addition, the protection

of the rights, confidentiality and anonymity of
participants will be discussed. The chapter will conclude

with an overview of qualitative data analysis issues
pertaining to this study.
Study Design

The purpose of this study was to explore the
experiences of domestic abuse victims in San Bernardino
County, CA who self-identify as conservative Christians.

The limited related literature suggests that conservative

Christian women may have unique help seeking patterns and
coping strategies, as well as different self-perceived

intervention and recovery options when compared to their
secular counterparts. This study sought to understand the

victims' perceptions of the influence of the conservative
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Christian belief system on their experiences, both
positive and negative. In addition, the study attempted

to learn more about the services that abused Christian
women found available, accessible and acceptable in the

Inland Empire, as well as responses they encountered from
friends, family members, parishioners and clergy within
their faith communities on disclosure of their abuse.

Recommendations for improvement in any perceived service
gaps were also solicited from participants.
A qualitative research design was employed because
the goal of the study was to explore the holistic

experiences of a stigmatized, vulnerable, hard-to-reach,

and marginalized population for which very little
research currently exists. The study describes social
reality from the point of view of the research

participants in order to inform understanding of the
situation, guide future research, and create awareness

among professionals working with domestic abuse victims
who operate from a conservative Christian worldview.
Because the sample size was small and the study used

nonprobability sampling methods, this study cannot be
expected to yield generalizable results.
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Sampling
The sample for this study consisted of eight adult
conservative Christian women, who reported experiencing

physical, emotional, verbal, and/or psychological
domestic abuse. The women were selected via convenience

and snowball sampling because this is a hard to reach and
difficult to identify population. Initial participants

were recruited from a church sponsored domestic violence

support group. The sample is ethnically and racially
diverse, reflecting the local population.
Data Collection and Instruments
This study collected data by conducting face-to-face

interviews with five of the eight women. These interviews
were audio-taped with the consent of each participant.
Three of the women in the study asked if they could take

time to answer the questions in writing and return their

answers at a later date, which they did. Informed consent

and debriefing statements were read to participants, and
a written copy of both was also provided to all subjects.

Audiotapes of the interviews were number-coded and

transcribed with all identifying information omitted from
the transcripts.
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A semi-structured, open-ended questionnaire,

utilizing prompts to elicit narratives was constructed
for this study (Appendix A). In addition, there were

eleven nominal questions used to ascertain demographic
information and six structured questions to identify
participants who ascribe to a conservative Christian

belief system. The open-ended questions which comprise
the major part of the interview allowed for the

exploration of the complex issues which may exist between
Christian beliefs and domestic abuse and were structured

to encourage the most comprehensive responses. Questions

were designed to gather information regarding
participants' understanding and interpretation of their
abuse experiences, participants' attitudes, thoughts, and

feelings about how their faith has interacted with their

experience of domestic abuse, how their faith communities
responded to the abuse, interventions that were made
available to them through their Christian affiliations,

and anything they believe their faith communities could

do better to help victims of domestic abuse. A copy of
the questionnaire is attached (See Appendix A).
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Procedures
Participation for the study was solicited from a

Christian domestic abuse support group in the Inland

Empire. A non-denominational mega-church with 5,000
weekly attendees and 16,000 on their roster, provided

authorization to recruit study participants from their
agency by visiting domestic violence support groups,
telling abuse victims about the study and offering them
the opportunity to be a part of the research. Those

interested in participating in the study provided their
contact information to the researcher. Subject

recruitment and data collection was completed solely by
the researcher. Face-to-face was the interview method for

62.5% of participants, while 37.5% of respondents

requested a written format. Interviews took approximately
one hour to complete. Data collection occurred over a

six-week period and interviews took place on a rolling

basis, as each subject was recruited and available.

Protection of Human Subjects

Every conceivable effort was taken to protect the
anonymity and confidentiality of study participants. At

no time during the course of the study was a
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participant's name connected with the data provided. A
random number was assigned to each participant and

assigned to audio-taped and transcribed data. Names and

contact information of subjects were stored separately
from interview responses and were not accessible to
anyone other than the researcher.

Participants were given informed consent forms to
sign, and they were provided with a printed copy of the

form for reference. One participant was provided with a

printed copy of the forms via electronic media, and
provided oral informed consent, which was recorded with
the participant's knowledge.
A debriefing statement was orally presented to

participants at the conclusion of the interview. They
also received a printed copy of the debriefing statement.
A copy of the informed consent can be found in

Appendix B and the debriefing statement in Appendix C.
Data Analysis
Data analysis included several steps, and utilized

established grounded theory qualitative techniques

(Moghaddam, 2006). Audiotapes from interviews were
transcribed by a professional transcriber. Transcribed
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narratives were then analyzed and open coding was
utilized to identify units of data, to label these units,
and to merge these coded data units into similar

groupings. Each grouping was examined for similarities,
differences, and underlying meanings and then axial
coding was employed. Through the process of axial coding,

the researcher abstracted the concepts through systematic

analysis to find theoretical meaning. Finally, through a
process of selective coding, correlations between
categories were uncovered and ultimately synthesized and

integrated into themes in order to present those themes

in a readable and meaningful construction.

Documentation took place throughout the process in
order to control for researcher bias and to add to the
credibility and dependability of the study.

Summary

This chapter presented the methodology employed by
the study to recruit participants, collect, analyze and

synthesize and present research data in an organized and
meaningful way. In addition, issues regarding protection

of participants' rights including confidentiality and
anonymity were discussed.
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CHAPTER FOUR

RESULTS
Introduction
This chapter describes the data gathered from eight
interviews with conservative Christian women who

experienced domestic abuse. Demographic data is presented

first, followed by responses grouped according to
emergent themes. Some outlier responses are also
included. Direct quotes from participants have been used

to provide examples of how various ideas were presented

by abuse victims during the interviews.
Presentation of the Findings

Demographics
The sample for this study was comprised of eight

conservative Christian women who experienced abuse in
their marriages. Participants were classified as

conservative Christian based on answers to questions
which are generally recognized as determinant of

conservative Christianity (Appendix A). The women ranged

in age from 21-57. Five of the women were divorced at the
time of the study, and three were married but one of

these married women had moved out of the family home with
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her children, and one of the married participants had

filed for divorce. Both the mean and average length of

marriage to the abuser was 23 years. There was one

outlier, with the marriage lasting under one year. All of
the women in the study had children at home during the
time of the abuse.

Four of the women reported their ethnicity as
Caucasian, three of them identified as Hispanic and one

participant self identified as Black.

In seven of the eight couples, the husbands were
employed during the time of the abuse, with a wife who
was not working outside the home. These seven women

reported being a "homemaker," "unemployed", "stay-at-home
mom", or "housewife." Of those seven women whose primary

duties were at home, four of them also listed some part
time work, and three women included additional

responsibilities such as "ministry volunteer,"
"homeschooling the children," and "college student." In
one marriage, the wife was employed full time while the

husband was unemployed for the majority of the marriage.
For those who reported household income during the

marriage, one woman stated an annual household income of
$24,000, two women reported annual incomes between
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$55,000-$60,000, one reported $75, 000-$80,000, and one a
range between $20,000 and $100,000 over the course of the

marriage.
Types of Abuse Reported

The women in the study experienced multiple types of

abuse. Thirty-eight percent of the women surveyed were
victims of physical abuse. One woman, whose husband was a

pastor at the time, described one incident.

It [beating her with a belt] started on the bed 'til

I got on the floor and he beat me from the bed to
the floor until I got into the closet and tried to,

you know in the closet I thought there was a little
more protection in there.

(Participant 5, personal

interview, March 2011)

Another woman describes the first time her husband
assaulted her when his sister was in the house. "I was
screaming because he was kicking me on the floor, so she

came and...took him off me because he just had me on the

floor"

(Participant 8 personal interview, March 2011).

But when physical manifestations of anger, such as

punching walls, throwing things, marital rape, sexual
abuse of children and attacking pets are factored in, the

percentage of physical types of abuse climbs to 88%. One
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woman who claimed that she was not physically abused, for
example, said,

...he would rage in anger and there were times when

he would lunge at me, so it was very intimidating,
like he was going to hit me or he would throw a

glass and it wouldn't hit me but it would hit about
five feet away from me or a fist through a door or a

wall, or something like that.

(Participant 1,

personal interview, February 2011)
This sentiment of fear and intimidation through a

physical display of anger was present in all but one
marriage.

Seventy-five percent of respondents also claimed to
have experienced financial abuse. One example of such
abuse was described as follows.

He would spend on the credit cards with no regard as
to how they would get paid. He would also spend
money on sex chat phone lines...He was paying for
prostitutes and eventually got arrested. He received

a $6,000 fine.

(Participant 2, personal interview,

March 2011)
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Eighty-three percent of these women said that the husband
controlled all of the money, and most had no idea what

the actual household financial situation was.

Fifty-percent of respondents reported being
spiritually abused, and 50% of the abusive husbands in
the study also physically abused their children. One

father punched his two-year-old son in the head, one

bloodied the face of his daughter, and another would
often throw his son against the wall. Another husband
sexually abused and molested all of the children in the

family from the time they were infants.
One hundred percent of the participants reported

being verbally and psychologically abused by their
husbands, and most women who experienced both physical

and psychological abuse, reported that the psychological
abuse was far more devastating. "I had no self esteem -

none...It was so gradual that before I knew it I became
this weak little wife that didn't trust her own opinions"

(Participant 1 personal interview, February 2011).
Another woman said what several in the study reported,

"He would continually put me down...that I never looked

good enough, my hair was never the right style, my makeup
was never quite good enough"

(Participant 2, personal
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interview, March 2011). One participant gave words to the

sentiment of the depression and despair that the women

reported; a feeling of being trapped in the abuse but

believing that they couldn't leave.
But I remember thinking at the time, you know what,

I'm so miserable...but I remember thinking, Lord
God, I wish he would hit me physically. I wish he

would take his fist and hit me one time, because if

he did, then I would leave and it would be justified
to me.

(Participant 1, personal interview, February

2011)

Part of the psychological abuse included blame and
confusion. One hundred percent of women said that the
abuser blamed her for the abuse, telling her that what
she did was the cause of his actions. All of the women in
the study claimed to own this responsibility for the

abuse at some point in the relationship and blamed
themselves for the abuse.

I remember one time...opening a can of vegetables

and throwing the can with the lid in the trash can
and him going to push something down in the trashcan
and he cut his finger on the lid...and he just went
off on me.

'You're so stupid' and was raging at me
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for putting that in the trashcan. And at the time I
was like,

'Oh guy, how could I have done that? What

was wrong with me? Why couldn't I have pushed that

down more in the trashcan?'

(Participant 4, personal

interview, March 2011)

And another woman speaking of the times her husband would

beat her,

"I don't know when there was a time he didn't

blame me. Every time he did it, it was,'Well, if you
hadn't done this, you know, then I wouldn't have done
that"

(Participant 7, personal interview, March 2011).
Confusion within the marriage also occurred for 100%

of the women in the study. One wife said, "I was always

confused in my marriage. Nothing ever made sense. I
sometimes thought I was crazy"

(Participant 2, personal

interview, March 2011). Another participant said,
I didn't understand how he could be a believer and

do the things he did to me and didn't see a problem
with it and continued and continued and continued,

but when I did something wrong I was this horrible

heathen. I didn't understand how everybody loved

him...how he honestly thought that everything was

okay, and he was okay. That's still confusing to me
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to this day.

(Participant 5, personal interview,

March 2011)

Incidences of increased abuse due to alcohol or substance
abuse were only noted by one participant.

Themes
Theme One: Submission. The Christian principle of

submission was one of the key themes to emerge, where

wives are called to submit to the authority of their

husbands. The idea that wives should submit was reported
by 75% of participants to be a contributing factor in the
abuse. One woman stated,

I think everything in the Bible teaches women, you

know, to be submissive and the husband is the head
of the house. You know even if you disagree, he's
the head...and he makes the final decision. We

submit. And I've heard pastors say..wife be
submissive: wife, wife, wife, you know... So that
was just what I had to do because that's what God's

word says to do and I want to do what God's word
tells me to do.

(Participant 5, personal interview,

March 2011)

This principle was reported by some women to be their own
understanding of what the Bible says, but most of the
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women reported having this idea imposed by clergy and
their Christian community.

When I was in the relationship I actually asked the
church for counseling and they told me I had to be a
submissive wife; just do everything in my power not

to make him angry and just pray for him every day

that he would change...and just be there for him and

if he came in at two in the morning drunk with his
friends, get up and fix him a meal and feed his

friends too, because that was my job.

(Participant

8, personal interview, March 2011)
Another woman said,

I got accused of not being submissive to him, of

being more interested in ministry than him...1 was

told I did not understand him and [that I] made him
feel bad and act accordingly because I would not

have a sexual relationship with him as often as he
wanted and on his terms, which he saw as his
right...as a non-submissive wife [I was] therefore

somehow responsible for the abuse. I even 'owned'
that for short seasons and certainly looked at it as

a possible reason for our situation.
personal interview, March 2011)
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(Participant 3

Theme Two: Response of Christian Community. The
second theme to emerge in the study was that of the
response of Christian friends, family members, and clergy
when the victim finally revealed to someone that she was

being abused. Eighty-eight percent of the participants

reported a negative or unhelpful response. "One person
was aware: the pastor. He avoided me and would only talk

to [my husband]. I once again felt abused, by the pastor"

(Participant 2, personal interview, March 2011). Another
abuse victim who told her pastor about the abuse was

given this response,

He said to be a submissive wife, to not yell, to not
talk back, to just submit myself completely to him
and please him in everything. If he was upset to try

to cater to him because that was my job...1 told him

he was cheating, he was hitting me, and [the pastor]
still asked me to do that. And he said what you need

to do is you need to continue praying.

(Participant

8, personal interview, March 2011)

Responses to the women included telling them to keep
trying, to trust God, to pray, to submit, and to do more
for her husband. For many women, their pastors and church

friends had no idea what to do and so they did nothing.
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One woman captured a common experience when she described
it.

Responses were on a spectrum including...'have you

tried counseling,'

'we'll pray for you,'

'well if

he's not hitting you it's not really abuse,'

like that,'

'mine's

'it must be hard, keep close to God,

after all He's your real husband,'
adding,
Some people in church attempted to stay supportive
of us both. This meant that, with few exceptions,

most people drew away from us as this was too hard

to do.

(Participant 3, personal interview, March

2011)

And another woman said, "I was so broken...all of a
sudden I didn't have any friends because your friends you
have when you're married...they disappeared and so I was
so alone. I had nothing- nothing" (Participant 1,

personal interview, February 2011).

While the responses from clergy, Christian friends
and family was not reported to be helpful, personal faith

in God was cited by 100% of the women as a positive and
relevant, factor through and after the abuse.
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Theme Three: Divorce is not an Option for

Christians. Divorce not being an option available to
Christians, and this idea impacting the woman's decision
to stay in the marriage, was reported in some form by

100% of the women in the study. Coupled with the idea of
divorce not being "God's will," was the idea that through

prayer and faith God was able to heal the marriage and
the abuser, which kept women in the abusive relationship

longer than if they believed divorce was an option.

If I had not believed that God hated divorce I may

have left early in the marriage. Being a Christian
gives you the hope that God can heal any person or
marriage and can do anything. I truly believed and

still believe that this is true.

(Participant 2,

personal interview, March 2011)

Another woman expressed it this way, "I thought that God
wanted me to stay. I thought it was the will of God for

me to stay...and that [my husband] was my cross and I

needed to carry it"

(Participant 8, personal interview,

March 2011). And another woman, who is still married to
her abuser, said,

"And then there's nothing in the Bible

that says if the person is abusing you, you can go...I
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don't know of any scripture that says that"

(Participant

5, personal interview, March 2011).
Theme Four: Entrapment. The fourth theme to emerge
was a feeling of being trapped by circumstances. Because
the conservative Christian community tends to encourage

women to stay at home to raise and educate their children
at a higher rate than other groups (Pew Research Center,
2007), conservative Christian women, like those

represented in this research sample, tend to be

unemployed at much higher rates than their secular or
non-conservative counterparts (Stevens, 2002) .

One hundred percent of the participants reported
feeling like they couldn't leave their marriage because

of their children. Seven of the 8 women had no way to

support their children, and the final woman could not
financially support her children herself, but did have
family who would support her if she left.
When I left him, the two times that I left him,

[no

one] was supporting me financially or with housing
or anything like that...It took me years. I wanted
to leave the first time [that he beat me up] but I
didn't and I left six years into the relationship

and I had to come back and I left him twice and I
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had to come back twice and that only made it worse
because it empowered him because he knew that I
couldn't make it on my own.

(Participant 8, personal

interview, March 2011)
Another woman, who was still trying to get out of the

relationship with her abuser of 22 years during the time

of the interview said, "I couldn't have taken care of
[the kids] by myself, so having them definitely caused me
to stay... There's no way I would have stayed if I hadn't
had the kids"

(Participant 5, personal interview, March

2011).
The unemployment factor, when coupled with the

previous three themes of a Christian woman staying in the

marriage because she cannot violate God's word to divorce

her abuser, her religious belief that she must submit to
her husband in all things, and her friends and family

telling her she should stay in the marriage and do

whatever she can to make it work, all seemed to add

additional and unique layers to a sense of entrapment
which these conservative Christian women reported. These

factors are not reported in the studies conducted on
general populations of domestic violence victims.

47

An additional sub-theme to emerge for Christian

women, which would not be a compelling factor to those
outside of Christianity, was the felt need to project an

image of being a "good" Christian family and hiding the
abuse in order to protect this image. The women's felt

need to protect this image by not exposing the abuse and

adding to a sense of further entrapment was something
that 63% of the participants expressed. "I didn't share

anything because, hey, we had a Bible study at our house,

you know? We looked like every other couple in the Bible
study. I didn't want anybody to know. I was ashamed"

(Participant 1, personal interview, February 2011).
Another woman said, "I just wanted us to look like we

were the happy couple, you know with the newborn baby and

I just really wanted things to work out...and I didn't
want the outsiders to look at the inside" (Participant 8,
personal interview, March 2011).

Additional Observations
Physical Illnesses in Participants

All but one of the participants experienced physical

illnesses while in their marriage. Symptoms included
extreme weight loss, temporary paralysis of arms, gall
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bladder problems, precancerous ovaries, allergies,
rashes, liver problems, acid reflux, rosacea, multiple

bouts of pneumonia, high blood pressure, asthma,

irritable bowl syndrome, panic attacks, and severe
undiagnosable stomach pain. Two of the women disclosed
that they had gotten a sexually transmitted disease from

their husband. All of the women who were out of their

marriages at the time of the study, no longer struggled
with the physical symptoms or the symptoms were
drastically reduced. "I had Irritable Bowel Syndrome

which was, yeah, horrible. Absolutely horrible. And I
don't have it anymore" (Participant 1, personal
interview, February 2011). Another woman said, "I haven't

had an asthma attack of any significance since I
separated"

(Participant 3, personal interview, March

2011). And a third quipped, "Yeah, I was very stressed
out. I got acid reflux. I got rosacea on my face...and it
was due to the stress, because once I divorced it went

away"

(Participant 8, personal interview, March 2011).

Another woman who had multiple, severe physical issues
reported that since the divorce she has been very
healthy.
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Suicidal Ideation
Although suicidal ideation was not part of the
survey, three of the women talked about seriously

contemplating taking their lives during the time of the

abuse. Only one of these three suicidal women was
physically abused.

This is hard. So I was tempted. I have knives and

everything and, you know, razors in the

bathroom...and I locked the door and (Crying.
Researcher hands her a tissue) Thank you. Then I

think something gonna be worse because I protect the
children and I say,

'Who will take care of them?" I

think I not gonna do it. But it was the Lord. I was
in His hands because He don't let me do it.

(Participant 6, personal interview, March 2011)

And one articulate woman who said she was unable to write
down her suicidal thoughts, said,
The suicidal thoughts were directly related to the

abuse. I am a person that does not get depressed and
am not moody, so I realized how desperate I had
become. I relate to the women who take their lives

and sometimes the lives of their children. I
understand what is going on. They are not crazy;
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they are desperate. I know that My Lord carried me

and placed significant people in my life to support
me.

(Participant 2, personal interview, March 2011)

Recommendations of Participants

Finally, one of the stated purposes of this research
study was to solicit recommendations for improvement in
perceived service gaps. One of the final questions asked

was,

"Do you think there is anything that the Christian

community should be doing differently to help Christian
women who are victims of domestic abuse?" The

participants were especially articulate when it came to
suggestions on what could and should be done differently.

Many of them were now part of a church that is doing more
than most to support abuse victims, so they were quick to
offer words of praise for what is being done. But the

consensus of the women was that clergy needs more
education about domestic violence and mental illness,

that there needs to be more teaching from the pulpit on
abuse, more open discussion about abuse in the Christian
church, that women should not be automatically counseled
to stay in their marriages and submit to their husband's
authority, and that more support and guidance is needed
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for those women who do decide to separate or divorce,

because once they decide to do that, the church does not
want to be seen as supporting divorce, so they are left

to struggle on their own.
I wish they would stop [telling the woman to stay in
the abusive marriage] and that they would support
the person that's going through it because it's like

when the church tells you that, you feel so...like

it's happening to you all over again, because you
know it's going to happen to you all over again. So
you know that in a week from now, or a month from

now, you're going to get hit on again. They may not

know, but you know it's going to happen again. I
don't care what he says, it's going to happen again.

It's easier for the non-Christian women to leave
because they don't have God to answer to.

(Participant 5, personal interview, March 2011)

Summary
This chapter discussed the data gathered from eight

interviews with conservative Christian women who
experienced domestic abuse. Demographic data,

observations of common experiences and suggestions for
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improving services to this population were presented. In

addition, emergent themes were outlined. The four primary
themes to emerge were submission to the husband's
authority, response of the Christian community when abuse
was revealed, divorce not being a perceived available

option to conservative Christian abuse victims, and
feelings of entrapment related to lack of financial means
and religious worldview. There was liberal use of direct

quotes from participants in order to give voice to their
experience.
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CHAPTER FIVE

DISCUSSION
Introduction
In this exploratory study data were analyzed

regarding the experiences of women in conservative
Christian communities who were victims of domestic abuse.

This data supports the findings of previous studies
conducted on similar populations and suggests that women
in conservative religious communities may encounter

dynamics that are divergent from domestic abuse
experiences of women outside of conservative Christian

communities. How the four emergent themes of submission,
response of the Christian community, divorce not being an

option and entrapment merge with one another to impact
the abuse experiences of Christian women will be

discussed in this chapter. Some data also supported

potentially original hypotheses that were not found by
the researcher in any accessible previously conducted
research.
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Discussion

Demographics
The demographics of this study fairly accurately

reflect the population of western San Bernardino County,
from which the sample was taken, in both ethnicity and
income levels. The median household income of the region

is average to slightly above the California average, and

the majority of the respondents who reported income

levels during the period of abuse would also be
categorized as having an average to above average income.
There is a notable divergence from the norm,
however, when it comes to employment percentages.

According to the United States Congress Joint Economic
Committee (2010), 78% of women with children ages 6-17

work outside of the home, and 64% of those with children

under age six are employed. The percentage of women
employed outside of the home in this sample of Christian
women was 12%, or only one woman out of the eight in the

study. Women staying home to raise children, and often
homeschooling them, as several women in the study did, is

far more common in the conservative Christian community

than in the general population (Stevens, 20 01) . The

55

possible implications of this are presented under the
discussion of the entrapment theme.

Years of domestic violence research indicate that
lower socio-economic status, husband's unemployment, and
alcohol and substance abuse are all positively correlated

factors with increased incidents of domestic violence.

The data collected in this study seems to support the

hypothesis that there may be a different abuse dynamic in
the conservative Christian population, since the families

represented in this study were middle to upper income,
with employed husbands and alcohol was cited as a factor

by only one out of eight women in the study. Because a

number of the most common domestic violence correlates,
i.e. income level, employment status and substance abuse,
seem not to correlate to abuse of these Christian women,

it would suggest further research is indicated to explore
the possibility that abuse experienced in a conservative

Christian context is correlated to factors different from
those in the general population. If this is the case,
different interventions may be required for conservative

religious abuse victims.
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Impact of Convergent Themes
While the responses of the participants emerged as
four primary themes, it was the merging of the themes

that seemed to make them an even more powerful force
which influenced how the women did or did not feel
empowered to affect change in their lives. Theme one of

submission and theme two of the Christian response to
abuse, emerged as a dyad, as did the third and fourth
themes of inability to divorce and entrapment.

Themes One and Two: Submission and Response of
Christian Community. The biblical principle of submission
was hypothesized to be a unique contributor to the abuse

dynamic for a conservative Christian wife, and a primary
barrier to seeking help. This study supported that

hypothesis and similar findings by Wang (2009). The idea
that a wife must submit to her husband, coupled with

corresponding Christian ideals of forgiveness, prayer,
and trusting in God to bring deliverance from the

difficult situation if one remains faithful and
perseveres through difficulty, were all found to be a

factor in the reason these Christian women remained in an
abusive relationship. These ideals were not only

internalized by the women, but were also reinforced by
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friends, family and the church community, which further

convinced them of the need to stay in their marriage.

When the women in this study did, eventually, expose
their abuse, they tended to receive little or no support
from friends, family, or clergy, and were encouraged to
stay in the situation and pray and trust God. These women
attributed that to a lack of knowledge about the dynamics
of domestic abuse. They believe that the people they told
had no idea how to help or what to do, and that clergy,

in particular, did not understand the patterns of abuse
and the control, manipulation, deceitfulness and denial
the abuser used to distort his image, and to confuse,

blame and isolate his wife. In addition, all of the women
in the study said that their abusers do not believe

themselves to be abusive, which makes them even more

convincing to others in the church and adds to the

confusion of the wives. In particular for these Christian

women, when their husbands are on the elder board of the
church or serving as a pastor, and the Christian
community holds them in high esteem, many of the abused

wives in the study found themselves more readily
accepting his blame of her for the abuse because church

members and leaders believed the man to be godly and of
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high moral character. Since the church community believed

him to be such, many of the women stopped trusting their
own judgment about the men and their situation.
Additionally, the use of scripture by these husbands to

insist on the wife's unconditional love, and to insist on

her submission to him as her spiritual leader, added an
additional barrier to seeking help both because she

believed him and because she knew those concepts would,
in fact, be supported by her Christian friends and

community. In addition, the women felt like the husband
would be believed over her, and he would be supported.

This, in fact, happened to many in the study and is an
example of a re-victimizing of the victim in conservative

Christian circles. This victimizing of the victim by
friends, family and church leadership appears to be a

contributing factor to additional stress and
disempowerment in this population which does not appear

to be a factor in research studies conducted on general
populations of abuse victims. This is also one of the

unique factors for these abuse victims which contributes
to their feelings of futility in exposing the abuse and

their reasons for not doing so. They are aware of the
philosophical and theological outlook in their
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communities of faith, and the expectation that they are

to forgive, so they believe that they must simply carry

on as best they can, continuing to pray and trusting that

God will do something, since man will not.
Themes Three and Four: Divorce is not an Option and
I

Entrapment. The theme of entrapment, partially rooted in
a lack of material support, emerged as a challenge faced

by abused women in these conservative Christian arenas.
These women reported feeling trapped in the relationship

because they are not employed and therefore do not have
the financial means to leave and take care of their

children. The vast majority of participants said that not
being employed kept them in the abusive situation longer.
And while the women themselves were un- or underemployed,

their household incomes tended to be average or above
average. This higher socio-economic status, combined with
the desire to protect the image of a good, Christian

family, may well be a contributing factor to the reason

many of these women do not consider shelters as an option
for leaving. Their children are well provided for
materially, they have nice homes, their children attend

good schools, and they are established in their

communities. The women in the study also stated that it
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was important to them to provide a model of an intact

Christian family for their children, which affected their
decision to stay in the home and do whatever it took to

keep up that image. To uproot their children and remove
them from their homes and schools seems, for these women,
to not be in their best interest. While they were in the
midst of their circumstances, these women all believed
that they did a good job of hiding the abuse from

everyone, including their children, so they convinced

themselves that staying and remaining silent was the best

way to protect their children and provide them with the
benefits of an intact Christian family. This, along with
their belief that divorce is not an option may have them

resigned to structure their domestic lives within
self-imposed constraints of their worldview. It is only

after being out of the situation that the women who did
leave, acknowledge that there was a distinct negative
impact on the kids from staying and living in an

artificial environment. According to their mothers,
children were aware of and affected by the abuse and by

what can be described as, essentially, living a lie.
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Outlier Response as Additional Support

It is of interest to note that one outlier response

in this category actually provides additional evidence

that all four of the themes may be relevant to
help-seeking patterns among conservative Christian abuse

victims. One of the women who did not report being

influenced by the submission ideal because she was not
aware of the concept during the time of abuse, also had

the most accepting attitude toward divorce in situations

of abuse. In addition, she was very open about what was
happening in her marriage. Her family, who were not

Christians, encouraged her to leave her husband and
offered to support her and her children. The only one who
did tell her to stay in the relationship was her

grandfather, who is a Christian pastor. He suggested that
the abuse was not as bad as she was saying and told her

that the Bible required her to stay separate from her
family of origin and remain with her husband to work it
out with him. Because of her openness, support of her

family, more liberal views on divorce, and lack of

biblical knowledge about the submission doctrine at the
time, she was the one participant in the study who left

her marriage within the first year, is the only one in
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the study to not have any physical illness, and is the
one for whom lack of finances and employment did not

prevent her from leaving, because she was offered support
by her family. This lends further support to the idea
that the four themes of submission, response of
community, perceived inability to divorce and entrapment,

may extend the length of time women stay in abusive
relationships. The longer period of time women spent
holding themselves hostage in an abusive situation could
also be a contributing factor in the physical symptoms
reported by the women who remained in their marriages

long term. This supports the hypothesis that there is
somatization of the psychological stress of entrapment,
especially since the women in the study reported that
their physical problems resolved when leaving the abusive

situation.
Additional Findings

This research supports previous findings that
Christian abuse victims claim to garner great strength

from their faith in and relationship with God. All -of the

women in this study attributed their healing to their

religious faith, and they also found this faith to be a
primary coping strategy for dealing with the abuse.
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The data collected in this study also supports other
research that suggests that much more needs to be done to

make the conservative Christian community a safe place
for women to expose their sacred secret and to get the

help and healing they need to live lives more abundantly.

Limitations
Practical limitations of this study include the

relatively small sample size and the method of

participant recruitment. The researcher used

non-probability convenience and snowball techniques to
select the women to be surveyed. Because of these

limitations, this study cannot be generalized to the
larger population of conservative Christian women who

experience domestic abuse.
Recommendations for Social Work
Practice, Policy and Research

Findings in this study indicate that it would be

beneficial for social workers to understand the
psychological dynamics that may make the conservative

Christian abuse victim less open to conventional social

work interventions currently available to victims of
domestic violence. Practitioners who understand the
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unique constellation of beliefs and experiences which are
not necessarily common to the classic demographic of
domestic violence, will be able to construct more

appropriate and effective interventions for this
potentially large population which is suffering in silent
bondage because of the lack of culturally sensitive and
relevant service options.
Specific recommendations emerging from the data in

this study suggest that educating clergy on the dynamics

and frequency of domestic abuse in the Christian
community, including education about the often

co-occurring mental health issues, would be a critical
first step. Along with this, pastors and other Christian

leaders should be given effective and supportive

intervention strategies that are compatible with biblical
teaching.

Once clergy have been educated, passing this
knowledge on to lay leaders and parishioners from the

pulpit could benefit the entire community by
de-stigmatizing the abuse, providing victims a safer

environment in which to expose their secret abuse, and
helping church members know how to better respond if they
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are confided in by a woman in the church who is
experiencing domestic abuse.

In addition to educating clergy and lay Christians
about abuse, an effective way to teach and de-stigmatize

would be advocacy via electronic and print media.

Publishing articles in widely read Christian journals as

well as recruiting respected conservative Christian
leaders and spokespeople to disseminate information

through Christian media could be an effective advocacy

and education strategy. Christian talk radio, for
example, can be an effectual way to get dialogue started

in the public square. There are several notable, trusted
and respected forums for conservative Christians, and
social work activism in this arena could provide one of
the fastest routes for a paradigm shift among religious

conservatives.
Further study is needed to explore correlations
between conservative Christian doctrines and their impact
on abused Christian women. Tn particular, this research

suggests that employment, socio-economic status and drug
and alcohol use may not play the same role in domestic

violence within conservative Christian marriages as they

do in more secular domestic partnerships. Additionally,
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based on the relatively high percentage of respondents in

this small survey sample who talked about suicidal
ideation without being prompted, it may be the case that
the rate of suicidal ideation and suicide attempts among

conservative Christian abuse victims yield patterns that
differ from other populations. If so, this could be
influenced by a belief in the afterlife and the
attraction of believing that they are going to Heaven
rather than continuing to live in a Hell on Earth.

Affiliated with further study on rates of suicidal

ideation, and reasons Christian women might consider
suicide as an ultimate coping strategy, it may be
enlightening to assess the prevalence of suicidality in
Christian domestic abuse victims who are being physically

abused versus those who are primarily being
psychologically, emotionally, and verbally abused. This
study suggests that Christian women who are

psychologically abused may be more likely to consider
suicide as an option to escape the abuse, but further

research would be indicated to determine if there is a
statistical correlation.
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Conclusions

The conservative Christian experience of domestic
abuse is a complex issue and appears to be somewhat
distinct in its manifestations. Research seems to suggest
that unique factors contribute to the type of abuse,

response to abuse, help-seeking patterns, and coping
mechanisms of those within conservative Christian
communities. Clergy and religious institutions need to be
held accountable for providing safety to abused women and
for holding abusers responsible for their behavior. It is

critical that domestic abuse be seen as more than a
spiritual problem that can be solved easily through

prayer, faith, fortitude, and a steadfast belief in the

sanctity of marriage. Effective interventions will remain
elusive without an informed understanding of domestic

abuse, and Christian women will continue to live under an
unspoken vow of sacred silence.

68
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SURVEY INSTRUMENT
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Exploring Domestic Abuse Experiences of Conservative Christian Women
Survey Instrument

Demographic Information
Age
Ethnic Identification
Current Marital Status

Are you still in a relationship with your abuser?
Length of the relationship with your abuser?
Is the abuse still occurring?

Age of abuser

Your employment Status (Current)

Your employment Status (During period of abuse, if abuse is not current)
His employment status (During period of abuse)

Approximate household income (in relationship and post-relationship, if different)

Christian Identifiers
Do you consider yourself a Christian?
Does your Christian faith guide the way you live your life?

Do you believe that Jesus Christ is the Son of God?
Have you accepted Jesus as your personal Savior?

Do you believe the Bible is the inerrant Word of God?
Do you attend church regularly?
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Open-ended Survey Questions
Do you feel your experience of domestic violence and your Christian faith
interacted in any way, and if so, can you tell me about it?

What type of abuse did you experience?
Did you ever feel confused in your marriage?
When did you first suspect something was wrong in your relationship?

Did you ever blame yourself for the problems in your relationship?
Did your abuser ever blame you for the abuse?
Did you have any health issues while in the abusive relationship? How about now?

At what point did you realize you were being abused by your partner?
What are your views on divorce?

Did your views on divorce influence your actions in your relationship with your
abuser?
Did the Scriptural principal of submission factor into your relationship with your
abuser in any way?

At what point did you first tell someone about the abuse?
Whom did you tell and how did they respond?
If it took you a while to tell someone about the abuse, what prevented you from
telling?

Did your abuser ever encourage you to keep the abuse secret?
Can you share any positive or negative experiences you had with Christian friends
or family members relating to your abusive relationship?
Was anyone at church aware of the abuse, and if so, how did they respond?

How did leadership of the church respond to awareness of the abuse?
Did you receive support from the church or church members? If so, what type of
support was offered?
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Did your abuser receive help or support from the church?

Did you feel that your Christian community was a safe place for you?
Did you receive help or support from outside of the Christian community?
If your family was aware of the situation, how did they respond?
Did you experience any sense of isolation at any point?

Did you have children at the time of the abuse, and if so, did having children
influence your decision to stay or leave the relationship?

Did your employment status affect your decisions about staying in or leaving the
relationship?
Do you think there is anything that the Christian community should be doing
differently to help Christian women who are victims of domestic abuse?
Is there anything you would like to add?

Developed by Michelle PonTell
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APPENDIX B
INFORMED CONSENT
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Informed Consent

You are being asked to participate in a research study that is designed to learn more
about the experiences of Christian women who have suffered abuse in an intimate partner
relationship. This study is being conducted by Michelle PonTell, a graduate social work
student at California State University, San Bernardino, under the supervision of Dr. Pa Der
Vang, Assistant Professor of Social Work. This study has been approved by the School of
Social Work Sub-committee of the CSUSB Institutional Review Board.

There is a lack of information available about the unique experiences which may
affect Christian women who suffer domestic abuse. This research seeks to discover what those
experiences are and what obstacles may exist for these women getting help for healing and
recovery. In addition, it is hoped that the results of this study will serve as an educational tool
for professionals within the church and in the community.
You will be asked to share your personal experiences with domestic abuse. It is
possible that during the interview you may experience strong emotions or unpleasant
memories. You may also experience positive feelings or a sense of empowerment as you share
your story and understand that your contributions to this study will help other women.

The interview should take between one and two hours. Your participation is voluntary
and you have the right to refuse to answer any questions and you may terminate the interview
at any time. There will be no adverse consequences to not completing the interview.
Your confidentiality and anonymity will be protected and no identifying information
will be presented in the study results. No one other than the researcher will have access to
information that would identify you. Any such information will be destroyed after results are
published.
The results of this study will be made available to you upon request via email after
June, 2011 if you provide your email address. For those without an email account, a copy of
the study results will be mailed.

For questions or concerns about your participation in this study you may contact Dr.
Pa Der Vang at California State University, San Bernardino, (909)537-3775 or by email at
pvang@csusb.edu.

By marking below, you agree that you have been fully informed about your
participation in this study and that you are volunteering to take part.
Mark

I agree to be audiotaped

Date

Yes_______

No_________
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APPENDIX C

DEBRIEFING STATEMENT
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Debriefing Statement
Thank you so much for participating in this study. It was designed to better

understand the experiences of Christian women who have been victims of domestic

abuse and to find ways to improve support services for these women.
If you have any questions or concerns about this study you may contact Dr. Pa

Der Vang at California State University, San Bernardino, (909)537-3775 or by email
at pvang@csusb.edu

Your responses are anonymous and your participation will be kept
confidential.

Your participation was very valuable. I know you are veiy busy and I very

much appreciate the time you devoted to participating in this research.
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APPENDIX D
APPROVAL LETTER
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y^Water of Life

community church

January 5, 2011

To Whom It May Concern:

This letter is to confirm that the Counseling Department of Water of Life Community
Church is aware that Michelle PonTell Is offering women at the church ths opportunity to
participate in a research study on domestic abuse in conservative Christian
communities. All participants will be at least 18-years-old, participation will be
completely voluntary, and the names and identities of the participants will be kept strictly
confidential and anonymous.
Michelle PonTell will be responsible for informing all subjects that Water of Life
Community Church has no involvement in this study other than providing the opportunity
for women to be research participants.

Glen Totten
Pastor of Counseling
Water of Life Community Church

7623 East Avenue • Fontana, CA 92336 • Phone: 909 463-0103 • Fax: 909 463-1436
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